
From: Fred Glick
To: Levingston, Courtney L. - CPD CE0429 City Planner Senior
Cc: Bruce O"Donnell
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Proposed Map Amendment 2018I-00072
Date: Tuesday, February 05, 2019 7:37:44 AM

Hi Courtney,

I'm writing in support of the above referenced map amendment at 2535 E.
40th Avenue.

I support the application and believe it will contribute to the
neighborhood, as well as supporting the City's significant investment at
the 39th Avenue Greenway.

The applicants were good enough to accept the invitation of Clayton
Urbanists, an interest group associated with Clayton United RNO, to
speak with us about their plans, as well as the rezoning proposal. I
expect that the RNO will discuss taking a position on the rezoning next
week at our regular meeting and will let you know the outcome of that
discussion.

thank you,

fred glick
owner and future resident, 3850 York St.
partner, 3840 York St.

mailto:fred@innoabrd.com
mailto:Courtney.Levingston@denvergov.org
mailto:bodonnell@starboardrealtygroup.com




From: Candi CdeBaca
To: Rezoning - CPD
Cc: Levingston, Courtney L. - CPD CE0429 City Planner Senior; Showalter, Sarah K. - CPD CE2777 Manager; Dalton,

Kyle A. - CPD Principal City Planner; Nola Miguel; Drew Dutcher
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Re: FW: CORRECTED Official Map Amendment Land Use, Transportation and Infrastructure Public

Meeting Notification #2018I-00072 2535 E 40th Ave.
Date: Tuesday, February 26, 2019 11:09:12 PM
Attachments: image001.png

Hello, 

Cross Community Coalition upon having our most recent annual meeting wishes to go
on record opposing the rezoning of this site. Members of our community have asked
Councilperson Brooks for more information on this property back on 9/27/18 and have
to date not received more information. We are requesting more time to obtain
community input on this matter and would like an opportunity to meet with the
developer. 

I'd love to connect if needed. Here's my calendar link to make finding time easy! 

Best, CC

On Mon, Feb 11, 2019 at 3:55 PM Rezoning - CPD <Rezoning@denvergov.org> wrote:

Please see the below correction.*

 

OFFICIAL MAP AMENDMENT (REZONING)

NOTIFICATION OF CITY COUNCIL

LAND USE, TRANSPORTATION AND INFRASTRUCTURE COMMITTEE MEETING
APPLICATION # #2018I-00072 LOCATION 2535 E 40th Ave.

APPLICANT

Bruce O’Donnell/Starboard Realty

770 Sherman St., Ste. 108

Denver, CO 80203

 
PROPOSED
ACTION TO
REZONE FROM

*I-A & I-A UO-2 TO I-MX-3

CASE MANAGER
Courtney Levingston

Senior City Planner
PHONE/EMAIL

(720) 865-3074 /

Courtney.levingston@denvergov.org
CITY COUNCIL LAND USE, TRANSPORTATION AND INFRASTRUCTURE COMMITTEE MEETING

INFORMATION
DATE Tuesday, February 26, 2019

TIME 10:30 am

PLACE City and County of Denver Building, 1437 Bannock St

ROOM Conference Room, Room 391
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INTERESTED REGISTERED NEIGHBORHOOD ORGANIZATIONS

 

Inter-Neighborhood Cooperation (INC)

Attn: George E. Mayl

comayl@aol.com, lorettakoehler@mac.com

1075 S. Garfield St.

Denver, CO 80209

UCAN

Attn: Rey G.

reygz303@gmail.com, armandopayan80@yahoo.com

4707 Pearl St.

Denver, CO 80216

The Points Historical Redevelopment Corp

Attn: Robert Eanes

thepointsredevelopment@yahoo.com,

2518 Kearney St.

Denver, CO 80207

Clayton United

Attn: Danielle Ongart

info@claytondenver.org,

Denver, CO

Cross Community Coalition

Attn: Candi CdeBaca

candicdebaca@gmail.com,

4301 Thompson Ct.

Denver, CO 80216

Elyria and Swansea Neighborhood Association

Attn: Drew Dutcher

drewdutcherdirect@gmail.com, pilgrimchurch1@msn.com

4653 High St.

Denver, CO 80216
Elyria Swansea/Globeville Business Association

Attn: Michele Chambers

manager@esgba.org, cliff.lind@otak.com

4555 York St.

Denver, CO 80216

Opportunity Corridor Coalition of United Residents

Attn: Donna Garnett

dmgdenver@yahoo.com,

Denver Arts and Culture Initiative

Attn: Annie Iselin

starhustler3@gmail.com, elizabeth.iselin@gmail.com

2947 Champa St.

Denver, CO 80205

Unite North Metro Denver

Attn: Alice Harris

sandraerikarp13@yahoo.com, jaguirrejja@aol.com

4585 Irving St.

Denver, CO 80211
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS AT-LARGE

Robin Kniech

Robin.kniech@denvergov.org

City and County Bldg., Room 432

Denver, CO 80202

Deborah Ortega

Deborah.ortega@denvergov.org

City and County Bldg., Room 492

Denver, CO 80202
CITY COUNCIL MEMBER – COUNCIL DISTRICT #9

Albus Brooks

2855 Tremont Pl., Ste. 201

Denver, CO 80205

 

 

The application for the above-referenced Official Map Amendment and the City’s map amendment
process may be viewed at www.DenverGov.org/ProposedRezonings.
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Any questions regarding this amendment may be directed to the Case Manager above or to the City
Council office at 720-337-2000.  For more information about the map amendment process, visit
www.DenverGov.org/Rezoning. 

 

WRITTEN COMMENTS WILL BE DISPERSED AS FOLLOWS:

Written comments received by CPD staff by 12 p.m. (noon) on the Thursday prior to the City Council
public hearing will be included in the CPD staff report packet that is distributed to City Council.  Written
comments may be emailed to rezoning@denvergov.org.  After 12 p.m. (noon) on the Thursday prior to
the City Council public hearing and up until 3:00 p.m. on the day of the City Council public hearing,
written comments should be emailed to dencc@denvergov.org.  To submit written comments after 3
p.m. on the day of the City Council public hearing, bring copies of written comments to the public
hearing and ask the Council Secretary to distribute the comments to the Council.  Notwithstanding the
foregoing, in order to provide Council members adequate time to review written comments, members of
the public are strongly encouraged to submit their comments prior to the day of the public hearing.

 

ALL INTERESTED PERSONS AND ORGANIZATIONS SHOULD EXPRESS THEIR CONCERNS
OR SUPPORT AT THE PUBLIC HEARING BEFORE CITY COUNCIL.

 

 

 

DenverGov.org/CPD | Twitter | Instagram | Take our Survey

CONNECT WITH US | 311 | pocketgov.com | denvergov.org | Denver 8 TV | Facebook
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March 8th, 2019 
 
Dear City Councilmembers,  
 
As members of the Swansea community committed to the wellbeing of our neighbors, ​we are               
writing to ask for a delay in the public re-zoning hearing for 2535 40​th St., tentatively set                 
for April 8​th​, to allow the neighborhood and developers to be able to work together around                
the proposal in a more meaningful way. This extra time would help to ensure that our                
neighbors are both aware of the development; and that neighbors are, as much as possible,               
involved with meaningful and ongoing community participation that makes possible a more            
equitable process that can lead to more equitable outcomes for the neighborhood. Several             
upcoming meetings with Swansea neighbors are now scheduled and mediation has been            
requested to support a process between neighbors and this developer with the hopes to come to a                 
better understanding of both the context of the neighborhood and the parameters of the              
development. We hope that a Community Benefits Agreement or some sort of agreement can be               
reached between the developer and neighbors, and the delay of the re-zoning hearing for 2535               
40th St. will give the necessary time for this meaningful process to take place. 
 
According to Swansea neighbors that participated in the Elyria Swansea (ES) neighborhood            
planning process; there was no discussion of this site during the neighborhood planning process.              
A wide diversity of neighbors that have yet to be engaged feel that the size of this development                  
(14 acres), and its intended uses (760 units and mixed commercial space) will have a huge                
impact to neighbors, and should be discussed at length in the community for what it is-- a                 
transformative project that will have a widespread impact on Swansea and the people who live               
here. The proposal to change the zoning at 2535 40th St should require a General Development                
Plan.  

 
Unfortunately, the ES neighborhood plan does not address or elaborate the concerns and realities              
of displacement of neighbors that other city plans and city-led analyses have since addressed              
(​Housing an Inclusive ​Denver​) and (Denver’s ​Gentrification Study​) (upcoming study on impact            
of public investment​), and all development should be applied to the context of this site in the                 
Swansea neighborhood, given how displacement pressures created by public and private           
investments have driven involuntary displacement pressures across Elyria-Swansea. As a          
neighborhood that has been historically divested from public spending, and now facing billions             

https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Housing/HousingInclusiveDenver_FINAL_020918.pdf
https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Housing/HousingInclusiveDenver_FINAL_020918.pdf
https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Housing/HousingInclusiveDenver_FINAL_020918.pdf
https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Reports%20and%20Studies/GENT%20STUDY%20051816.pdf


of dollars of public investment, it is critical that current realities of the neighborhood, risks to                
existing neighbors, and development without displacement in tandem with community          
partnership should have the sufficient time to be evaluated and considered as part of this               
proposal; deeply considering the i​mpact of market-rate development​ on displacement.  
 
In addition to the reasons above, we believe added time before the public hearing would allow                
for the Office of Denver Economic Development and Opportunity to do an affordable housing              
agreement with this developer, and for the deeper consideration of the need for a General               
Development Plan. Considering the proposal plans to add to the street grid, has proximity to               
large scale construction on both sides of the project (that is already impacting connectivity and               
quality of life in the neighborhood), has proximity to rail, and since there is desire for additional                 
open spaces as part of the development from both the developers and the neighborhood, ​a GDP                
and “transformative project” additional process is merited to ensure the health and            
wellbeing of the surrounding neighbors. ​We are requesting this postponement in order to have              
a proposal that is inclusive to members of the neighborhood where this site is located, and give                 
Swansea neighbors a chance to be proactive instead of reacting to ongoing public or private               
investments.  
  
Sincerely, 
(names/groups added with permission) 
Maria De Luna, M. Carmen Olague, Carmen Garcia, Celia Gonzalez, Brent Adams, Jen Winkel, 
Liliana Flores, Yessica Holguin, Yadira Sanchez, Ruben Sanchez, Raymunda Carreon, Otilia 
Diaz, Modesta Barrales, Nola Miguel, Drew Dutcher, Sandra Ruiz, Robin Reichhardt, Thomas 
Scharfenberg, Gaby Acevedo, Yeimi Ortega, Guadalupe Barrales, Angelina Torres, Mercedes 
Gonzales, Holliday Aguilar  
 
GES Coalition members 
Swansea neighborhood residents  
Elyria Swansea Neighborhood Association 
Cross Community Coalition 
Unite North Metro Denver 

https://shelterforce.org/2018/11/05/heres-what-we-actually-know-about-market-rate-housing-development-and-displacement/


From: Nola Miguel
To: Levingston, Courtney L. - CPD CE0429 City Planner Senior
Cc: Showalter, Sarah K. - CPD CE2777 Manager; Dalton, Kyle A. - CPD Principal City Planner; Aguilar, Irene - OED

CA2309 Administrator III; Lindsey, Will M. - CPD CE0371 City Planner Associate; Pacheco, Christopher R. - NDCC
Executive Dir; Sandos, Timothy M. - MO MA1785 Executive; Nalley, Steven C. - CPD CE2777 Manager; Sandra
Ruiz; Drew Dutcher; Robin Reichhardt; Ortega, Deborah L. - CC Member Denver City Cncl; Kniech, Robin L. - CC
Member Denver City Cncl; Brooks, Albus - CC XA1404 Member Denver City Council; Liliana Flores Amaro; Rhea
Oberst; Katie McKenna; Salazar, Alan B. - MO Executive; Maria E. De Luna; Candi CdeBaca

Subject: Re: [EXTERNAL] GDP 2535 E. 40th Avenue
Date: Friday, March 15, 2019 10:25:53 AM
Attachments: image001.png

Dear Interim Director Jennings Golich and Courtney Levingston, 
As you are aware the amount of projects in the GES neighborhoods directly related to
infrastructure is extremely saturated and extremely impactful especially in Elyria Swansea
right now.  The City has had ongoing issues with lack of communication, and has not
successfully facilitated equitable process' to neighbors in these areas that are majority in
protected civil rights classes; and extremely stressed by current construction conditions in the
neighborhood.  Regarding the 2535 40th St rezone, there are still questions in the
neighborhood about WHY the City pushing an IMX3 zoning (this was told to us by the
developer, that the City was pushing this) without consulting the neighborhood as part of the
conversation or initiating any type of process around this (as we have stated repeatedly, this
site was not discussed in the neighborhood plan process, it should never have been just moved
on without consultation), WHY a GDP or additional process in the neighborhood was not
initiated by the city at the onset of receiving this application (or interest from applicant), with
full knowledge about what the neighborhood is currently experiencing and the immensity of
this project (14 acres, 760 housing units--equally 40% of units in E-S currently).  For this
reason we would like to ask how we contest the decision to not have a GDP analysis at this
site.  

The Elyria Swansea neighborhood plan is also very clear about involving neighbors in a civic
process through implementation of the plan (in recommendation 3 A.6, in the letter from CW
Montero "Diverse resident involvement in the implementation of this plan is critical", 
"Encourage the formation of a Registered Neighborhood Organization (RNO) to continue
resident and stakeholder engagement, and focus on building neighborhood unity, identity and
establishing neighborhood priorities (A.3, A.4, A.5, A.6, A.7, A.8, A.9, A.10, A.11, E.4,
E.5)"; through statements that should have guided anyone in the City to recognize that if the
RNO emails listed never got a response, that maybe another method of communication should
have been initiated to involve neighbors in this process.  A project of this size needs to be
treated differently; especially in the lowest income neighborhood in Denver (that is not
protected by deed restricted housing) and that has over 2 Billion dollars of public investment
coming into it on all sides.  We feel disappointed by the lack diligence from CPD and from
our City overall.  Although we have heard there are changes coming to GDPs and large site
evaluation, are we just going to let this one get by?  Mediation was offered, the applicant is
stating they are going to do a MOU but we have no information on whether any of these things
are moving forward; and that is unfair to neighbors to know how to evaluate this proposal
without those things in place or time to formulate them in line with the zoning proposal.  It is
mind boggling to us that with so much focus on GES in the City now, that it seems like even
other City Agencies, who are also focused in GES were not aware of this project and its
potential impact in Swansea.
Since our request was not considered by City Council, at this point, to add more time before
public hearing of this re-zone, we would like to ask for your ideas on how to change this
pattern of treatment to GES residents--for this specific circumstance.  We can react to this
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rezone, as neighbors are constantly forced to do, and not have a healthy proactive solution or
we could actually attempt to create something closer to equitable development at a time and
place where it is so critical NOW.  We are frustrated with the inaction from CPD, and would
like to ask, will you be a part of solving this situation? 

As a start, we would like for CPD to present at the Open House on Monday, March 18th
with or after the developer to answer these questions around the lack of GDP/large site
transformative process on the City's side, to involve the neighborhood in consideration of the
proposal in front of them.  As you can imagine, the nuances between I-A and IMX3 zoning are
not super familiar to most people, and even in looking up the differences there doesn't seem to
be much; so can you explain the potential outcomes of keeping IA zoning or changing to
IMX3 to neighbors please?  (remembering that MJ use has a cap on new locations in Elyria
Swansea that we fought for)  We are having trouble understanding the entirety of this process,
and what the elements of the project were that motivated the applicant to re-zone in the first
place?  and if those motives were to be in-line with the neighborhood desires (as stated in the
zone map of the plan but not in other parts of the neighborhood plan), why has there not been
a more inclusive process?  EQUITY IS ABOUT PROCESS, not predefined outcomes.
 
We believe that if the neighborhood and developer had been given the time to work together in
a healthy way (not under stress of a deadline in 3 weeks) that there could be agreement on a
zoning (likely not what is proposed) and project that actually benefits the neighborhood.  Our
intention of asking for more time was to be able to create a better outcome for all involved; by
being able to share perspectives on a more level playing field.  

In the type of power dynamic that is happening in Swansea now, the developer should never
be the one defining what the "community benefits" of their project; that needs to be defined by
the neighbors, or as in this case those so called "benefits" could be the cause of further
displacement of neighbors, putting their health and well-being at risk.  This is an inherent
problem that it is shocking no one at the City identified or is taking action on (that we are
aware of).  Swansea is not a blank slate and is, in fact, a neighborhood of beautiful cultures,
smart, open minded and capable people full of ideas and vision.  I hope that we can find ways
to heal this ongoing pattern of treatment from the City; starting with acknowledgement that
neighbors care about, and want to participate in, what is happening in their neighborhood.  

Thank you, 
Nola Miguel, GES Coalition

On Fri, Mar 8, 2019 at 9:59 AM Levingston, Courtney L. - CPD CE0429 City Planner Senior
<Courtney.Levingston@denvergov.org> wrote:

Good Morning Nola,

 

As you may or may not know, early in the process, before an official map amendment
application, CPD must determine whether a GDP is mandatory based on the information
provided.  The Denver Zoning Code notes that a General Development Plan may be required
when “(1) the specific circum­stances warrant a coordinated master framework plan to
guide future development; and (2) land use, development, and infrastructure issues related to
future development cannot be ad­equately resolved through other regulatory processes,
such as subdivision or site development plan review”. The Code identifies several relevant

mailto:Courtney.Levingston@denvergov.org


factors of a proposed project as examples that should be taken into consideration when
determining whether a GDP should be mandatory.

 

In this case, a GDP was not required as they are adaptively re-using a large portion of the
existing building/site and as such, the infrastructure needs are anticipated to be more at a
local and can be adequately resolved through other processes such as a concept master plan
and during the site development planning phase.

 

In terms of relevant factors that could be taken into consideration when determining if a
GDP is necessary:

The Elyria & Swansea Neighborhoods Plan does not call for a GDP for this site;
The property is under single ownership and at the time of the decision there was no
indication that the applicant intended on developing in phases;
As proposed, neither anticipated to change the arterial or collector street grid nor
impact regional level stormwater system;
The site is not within close proximity to the South Platte River or Cherry Creek
corridor.

 

Additionally, the adopted Elyria & Swansea Neighborhoods Plan didn’t show specific
desired connections through the site and the requested rezoning is to Industrial Mixed-Use
(I-MX-3) from the current Industrial zoning (I-A, I-A UO-2), directly aligning with the
Elyria & Swansea Neighborhoods Plan guidance.

 

I hope that helps with understanding. Please let me know if you have any additional
questions.

 

Thanks,

Courtney

 

Courtney L. Levingston, AICP, LEED AP | Senior City Planner

Community Planning and Development | City and County of Denver

p: (720) 865.3074 | courtney.levingston@denvergov.org

DenverGov.org/CPD | Twitter | Instagram | Take our Survey

CONNECT WITH US | 311 | pocketgov.com | denvergov.org | Denver 8 TV | Facebook
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From: Nola Miguel <nola@gescoalition.com> 
Sent: Thursday, March 07, 2019 3:35 PM
To: Levingston, Courtney L. - CPD CE0429 City Planner Senior
<Courtney.Levingston@denvergov.org>
Cc: Candi CdeBaca <candicdebaca@gmail.com>; Showalter, Sarah K. - CPD CE2777
Manager <Sarah.Showalter@denvergov.org>; Dalton, Kyle A. - CPD Principal City Planner
<Kyle.Dalton@denvergov.org>; Aguilar, Irene - OED CA2309 Administrator III
<Irene.Aguilar@denvergov.org>; Lindsey, Will M. - CPD CE0371 City Planner Associate
<William.Lindsey@denvergov.org>; Pacheco, Christopher R. - NDCC Executive Dir
<Christopher.Pacheco2@denvergov.org>; Sandos, Timothy M. - MO MA1785 Executive
<Timothy.Sandos@denvergov.org>; Nalley, Steven C. - CPD CE2777 Manager
<Steve.Nalley@denvergov.org>; Sandra Ruiz <sandraerikarp13@yahoo.com>; Drew
Dutcher <drewdutcherdirect@gmail.com>; Robin Reichhardt <robin@gescoalition.com>;
Ortega, Deborah L. - CC Member Denver City Cncl <Deborah.Ortega@denvergov.org>;
Kniech, Robin L. - CC Member Denver City Cncl <Robin.Kniech@denvergov.org>;
Brooks, Albus - CC XA1404 Member Denver City Council
<Albus.Brooks@denvergov.org>
Subject: [EXTERNAL] GDP 2535 E. 40th Avenue

 

Hi Courtney, could we please request a full explanation of why a General Development Plan
(as is required for 12 acres and over) is not required for this property that is proposing to add
to the street grid, open space, and is adjacent to rail?

Especially considering the proximity to other construction zones and limited access the
community already is experiencing?

 

Thank you, 

Nola

sent from my cell please excuse any errors! Nola 3035966425

 

On Wed, Feb 27, 2019, 2:26 PM Levingston, Courtney L. - CPD CE0429 City Planner
Senior <Courtney.Levingston@denvergov.org> wrote:

Greetings,
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My name is Courtney Levingston and I am the assigned to the rezoning case located at
2535 E 40th Ave. I am reaching out regarding the city’s mediation services to see if
you/your organization would be interested in engaging in mediation related to the
rezoning at 2535 E. 40th Avenue. As you may or may not know, mediation is a free
service provided by a neutral and experienced outside contractor. It is a completely
voluntary process and it would give an opportunity to discuss concerns regarding the
rezoning with the applicant and hopefully work towards mutually agreeable solutions for
all parties.

 

Please let me know if there is interest and I can contact our third-party mediator, Steve
Charbonneau of Find Solutions, and he’ll contact you individually regarding next steps.  

 

Thanks!

 

Courtney L. Levingston, AICP, LEED AP | Senior City Planner

Community Planning and Development | City and County of Denver

p: (720) 865.3074 | courtney.levingston@denvergov.org

DenverGov.org/CPD | Twitter | Instagram | Take our Survey

CONNECT WITH US | 311 | pocketgov.com | denvergov.org | Denver 8 TV | Facebook

 

 

-- 

Nola Miguel, MSW, nola@gescoalition.com
GES Coalition Organizing for Health and Housing Justice
https://www.gescoalition.com
Office: 3840 York Street, Denver CO 80205
Mail: PO Box 16132, Denver, CO, 80216
303-596-6425 cell
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         720-515-4751 

www.thegrowhaus.org 
    4751 York Street, Denver, Colorado 80216    

March 26, 2019 

Denver City Council 

City and County Building 

1437 Bannock St., Rm. 451 

Denver, CO 80202 

 

Re: Zone change hearing for 2535 40th St. 

 

To Whom It May Concern: 

I am writing to express my strong support, on behalf of The GrowHaus, for delay in the 

public re-zoning hearing for 2535 40th Street and a Community Benefits Agreement and General 

Development Plan, that considers the input of the neighbors in developing an inclusive 

“transformative project” for the neighborhood of Elyria Swansea. 

The mission of The GrowHaus is to create a community-driven, neighborhood-based 

organization that serves as a hub for food distribution, production, education, and economic 

opportunity, particularly for the Elyria-Swansea Globeville (GES) neighborhoods. We have been 

operating in Elyria Swansea for nearly a decade and have become a part of the fabric of this 

neighborhood as a trusted community partner. 

As members of the Swansea community committed to the wellbeing of our neighbors, we 

are writing to ask for a delay in the public re-zoning hearing for 2535 40th St., tentatively set for 

April 8th, to allow the neighborhood and developers to be able to work together around the 

proposal in a more meaningful way.  This extra time would help to ensure that our neighbors are 

both aware of the development; and that neighbors are, as much as possible, involved with 

meaningful and ongoing community participation that makes possible a more equitable process 

that can lead to more equitable outcomes for the neighborhood. Several upcoming meetings 

with Swansea neighbors are now scheduled and mediation has been requested to support a 

process between neighbors and this developer with the hopes to come to a better understanding 

of both the context of the neighborhood and the parameters of the development.  We hope that a 

Community Benefits Agreement or some sort of agreement can be reached between the 

developer and neighbors, and the delay of the re-zoning hearing for 2535 40th St. will give the 

necessary time for this meaningful process to take place. 



According to Swansea neighbors that participated in the Elyria Swansea (ES) 

neighborhood planning process; there was no discussion of this site during the neighborhood 

planning process. A wide diversity of neighbors that have yet to be engaged feel that the size of 

this development (14 acres), and its intended uses (760 units and mixed commercial space) will 

have a huge impact to neighbors, and should be discussed at length in the community for what it 

is-- a transformative project that will have a widespread impact on Swansea and the people who 

live here. The proposal to change the zoning at 2535 40th St should require a General 

Development Plan.  

Unfortunately, the ES neighborhood plan does not address or elaborate the concerns and 

realities of displacement of neighbors that other city plans and city-led analyses have since 

addressed (Housing an Inclusive Denver) and (Denver’s Gentrification Study) (upcoming study 

on impact of public investment), and all development should be applied to the context of this 

site in the Swansea neighborhood, given how displacement pressures created by public and 

private investments have driven involuntary displacement pressures across Elyria-Swansea. As a 

neighborhood that has been historically divested from public spending, and now facing billions 

of dollars of public investment, it is critical that current realities of the neighborhood, risks to 

existing neighbors, and development without displacement in tandem with community 

partnership should have the sufficient time to be evaluated and considered as part of this 

proposal; deeply considering the impact of market-rate development on displacement.  

In addition to the reasons above, we believe added time before the public hearing would 

allow for the Office of Denver Economic Development and Opportunity to do an affordable 

housing agreement with this developer, and for the deeper consideration of the need for a 

General Development Plan. Considering the proposal plans to add to the street grid, has 

proximity to large scale construction on both sides of the project (that is already impacting 

connectivity and quality of life in the neighborhood), has proximity to rail, and since there is 

desire for additional open spaces as part of the development from both the developers and the 

neighborhood, a GDP and “transformative project” additional process is merited to ensure the 

health and well-being of the surrounding neighbors.  We are requesting this postponement in 

order to have a proposal that is inclusive to members of the neighborhood where this site is 

located, and give Swansea neighbors a chance to be proactive instead of reacting to ongoing 

public or private investments.  

Sincerely, 

 
 

Kayla Birdsong 

Executive Director | The GrowHaus 

(720) 515-4751 x 710 

kayla@thegrowhaus.org 







 

March 31st, 2019  

Dear Denver City Council Members:  

Please add to the public record.  As a partner organization of the GES Coalition dedicated to the wellbeing                                   
of Swansea youth and families,  we are writing to ask that you help establish the conditions set forward                                   
by the GES Coalition in regards to the public re‑zoning hearing for 2535 40 th  St., set for April 8 th , to                                       
allow the neighborhood and developers to better protect the wellbeing of our neighbors.  If the                             
following conditions set by the GES Coalition are not possible, we ask that you DO NOT approve of this                                     
rezoning request.  

Our letter supports the position of the GES Coalition and Swansea neighbors to “approve the I‑MX‑3                               

rezone  with Conditions ” for the proposal at 2535 40th St..The following are the conditions that we                               

would like to see attached to this re‑zone regardless of the owner: 1.) A Community Benefits Agreement                                 

is developed and signed with the GES Coalition and at least 1 Elyria Swansea Registered Neighborhood                               

Organization before the Site development plan is approved 2.) A full traffic/construction impact analysis                           

reported on to the neighborhood before any construction is started on the site 3.) A transformative                               

planning process in the neighborhood led by the City before Site Development Plan is approved to                               

inform the site plan and design. If adding these conditions is not possible we feel the proposed I‑MX‑3                                   

would be detrimental to the neighborhood and would ask that you  DO NOT approve of this change in                                   

the zoning code.  

As a neighborhood that already faces millions of dollars of public and private investment, it is critical that                                   

all community members receive proper and equitable opportunities to engage with developers.  It is                           

imperative that  this project not further displace neighborhood residents and instead address the                         

specific needs for affordable housing in the neighborhood where the project is based. 

Project VOYCE serves youth in the GES community through afterschool programming at Bruce Randolph                           

School, which is situated less than a block away from the development at 40th & Clayton.  Given the                                   

immediate proximity of the new development to our community partner school, we fear this project has                               

not yet included the voices of our most impacted neighbors. For this reason, we ask that our city council                                     

representatives support the stance of the GES Coalition to prioritize the wellbeing of our Swansea                             

neighbors by  supporting the conditions above or by not approving of this change in the zoning code.  

Sincerely, 
 

                                                            

Brea Zeise Alma Urbano Torres 

Executive Director Program Manager & Swansea Resident 

 



 

03/31/2019 

Dear Denver City Council Members,  

Please see the below evidence, categorized under the rezone criteria, that supports the GES 
Coalition and Swansea neighbors position to “approve the I-MX-3 rezone ​with Conditions​” 
for the proposal at 2535 40th St..  The following are the ​conditions​ that we would like to 
see attached to this re-zone regardless of the owner:  1.) A Community Benefits Agreement 
is developed and signed with the GES Coalition and at least 1 Elyria Swansea Registered 
Neighborhood Organizations and the developer before the Site Development Plan is 
approved by the City (see outline of sample agreement in attachments) 2.) A full 
traffic/construction impact analysis reported on to the neighborhood before any 
construction is started on the site 3.) A “transformative project” process that includes an 
“anti-displacement action plan” in the neighborhood, led by the City, completed before Site 
Development Plan is approved to inform the site plan and design.  If adding these 
conditions is not possible, we feel the proposed I-MX-3 zoning would be harmful to the 
neighborhood and would ask that you do not approve of this change in the zoning code.  

Is the rezoning consistent with ​completed plans​? ​ (excerpts from the ES neighborhood 
plan are attached) 

● Neighborhood plans are no longer reflective of the needs in the neighborhood, 
especially in relation to housing as displacement started more drastically after the 
plan was completed. This specific ATT site was not discussed in the Elyria Swansea 
neighborhood plan process.  This 14 acre area merits a transformative project plan 
where uses are revisited with neighbors; similar sites were analysed in this way in 
the ES neighborhood plan.  

● Unfortunately, the ES neighborhood plan does not address or elaborate the concerns 
and realities of displacement of neighbors that other city plans and city-led analyses 
have since addressed (​Housing an Inclusive​ ​Denver​) and (Denver’s​ ​Gentrification 
Study​-- “Recommendation 2. Address the potential for involuntary displacement in 
neighborhood plans. Collaborate with CPD to ensure that neighborhood plans consider 
the potential for displacement in each neighborhood and include strategies to 
minimize involuntary displacement. Strengthen CPD and OED coordination on future 
neighborhood planning efforts to address the need for housing and business 
opportunity, and to include strategies to mitigate the negative effects of 
gentrification”). ​There is also an upcoming study on the impact of public investment 
where conclusions need to be applied to this development given the context of this 

https://www.denvergov.org/content/denvergov/en/community-planning-and-development/planning-and-design/completed-plans.html
https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Housing/HousingInclusiveDenver_FINAL_020918.pdf
https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Housing/HousingInclusiveDenver_FINAL_020918.pdf
https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Housing/HousingInclusiveDenver_FINAL_020918.pdf
https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Reports%20and%20Studies/GENT%20STUDY%20051816.pdf
https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Reports%20and%20Studies/GENT%20STUDY%20051816.pdf
https://www.denvergov.org/content/dam/denvergov/Portals/690/Reports%20and%20Studies/GENT%20STUDY%20051816.pdf


 

site in the Swansea neighborhood,  and given how displacement pressures created 
by public and private investments have driven involuntary displacement pressures 
across Elyria-Swansea. As a neighborhood that has been historically divested from 
public spending, and now facing billions of dollars of public investment, it is critical 
that current realities of the neighborhood, risks to existing neighbors, and 
development without displacement in tandem with community partnership should 
have the sufficient time to be evaluated and considered as part of this proposal.  

● The amount of units proposed in this project is equal to nearly half of the existing 
units in Swansea, 40% in Elyria and Swansea.  This is the largest development ever 
proposed in Elyria-Swansea.  This type of development needs additional process as 
its impact is so huge on the neighborhood.  

● There is a lack of cultural relevance, affordability and neighborhood involvement in 
this project.  This counters (page 2) the Elyria Swansea Neighborhood plan in 
Councilwoman Montero’s letter (also in attachments) “Cultural relevance has been 
important during this process of neighborhood planning, and is also important in 
moving forward with implementation”....”I also want to address the fears around 
gentrification we have heard through the process.  Incoming development must not 
displace current residents.  It’s imperative that after centuries of living with minimal 
city services, finally when the neighborhood is getting investment, the current 
residents must not be pushed out.  Diverse resident involvement in implementation 
of this plan is critical.” 

● The plan clearly states the need for formation of an RNO, coordination of nonprofits 
with govt agencies, and the need for bilingual outreach and engagement (p. 18 
Elyria Swansea neighborhood plan (ESNP), also attached).  Yet none of these things 
were addressed by the City or the developer during this process.  

● There is a lack of neighborhood participation and hence, culture as part of the vision 
of this project---A.11 (p.21) from the ESNP plan recommends the incorporation of 
neighborhood culture and identity “for application into private development 
projects.” 

● There is a lack of diversity of units or units that are family size in this proposal 
where the neighborhood plan asks to (p.46 ESNP) “support the creation of family 
appropropriate affordable housing projects that include more bedrooms”... and 
“encourage(s) reference to and implementation of Housing Denver…” 

● Per the plan there is a need to develop and work with RNOs in the neighborhood 
which was not sufficiently done by the developer or City. (p.126 ESNP) F.4 



 

recognizes that the City Council and the mayor typically work with the RNOs to 
promote certain actions and outcomes in the plan.  

● (p. 85 ESNP) Recommendation 6-D37 was clearly not followed in this proposal.  It 
states, “​Strengthen Outreach on Development Projects,​ The City, private 
developers, and community partners should continue and strengthen bilingual and 
culturally-appropriate outreach and communication with residents about upcoming 
construction and development projects as these communities have historically 
experienced negative environmental impacts from previous decisions.”  

Does the rezoning further public health, safety and welfare?  

● This project, being mostly market rate, will worsen involuntary displacement of 
Swansea residents.  Market rate units are known to negatively impact surrounding 
low-income communities... “​the impact of new development in a neighborhood is 

usually the opposite because it increases demand (for that neighborhood) by more than 
it increases supply.” ​https://shelterforce.org/2016/03/10/why_we_must_build/ 

“Studies show that market-rate housing development is linked to the mass 
displacement of neighboring low-income residents (Davidson and Lees ​2005​, ​2010​; 
Pearsall ​2010​). Such displacement occurs even when low-income housing is not directly 
demolished and destroyed to make way for new development—because it operates 
through indirect and exclusionary means, such as “price shadowing” (Davidson and 
Lees ​2005​, ​2010​). Market-rate housing production causes significant price impacts in 
surrounding neighborhoods, raising area rents and real estate taxes (Oliva ​2006​; 
Pearsall ​2010​; Zuk and Chapple ​2016​). These price impacts have resulted in ​higher 
housing cost burdens​ for low-income residents, as well as their displacement (Davidson 
and Lees ​2005​, ​2010​; Pearsall ​2010​).” 
https://shelterforce.org/2018/11/05/heres-what-we-actually-know-about-market-rat
e-housing-development-and-displacement/ 

● Ongoing pattern of regional over local benefit in GES, Swansea continues to take on 
projects (National Western and I-70), (most saturated neighborhood with marijuana 
licences) and has to bear the burden of the impacts but not be able to define the 
specific benefits to the community.  Swansea should not also have to bear 
disproportionate amounts of development of housing for the entire City at the 
sacrifice of people in the neighborhood being displaced.  This shows the need for a 
Community Benefits Agreement to be committed to as a condition of this proposal.  

https://shelterforce.org/2016/03/10/why_we_must_build/
http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1068/a3739
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https://drum.lib.umd.edu/bitstream/handle/1903/4205/umi-umd-4016.pdf;sequence=1
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● Impact of Displacement on health 
https://humanimpact.org/hipprojects/health-and-equity-impacts-of-the-proposed-
reef-development-project-in-south-central-la/​ (also in attachments) 

“Community residents who experience financial strain and/or displacement may 
experience a wide variety of chronic stress-related physical and mental illnesses, 
including anxiety, depression, hypertension, health disease, obesity, diabetes, and 
sleep disorders… Additional constraints on health-protecting resources and 
exposures to health-damaging environments such as substandard and overcrowded 
housing could further contribute to a variety of negative health outcomes. 
Disruption of social networks can lead to additional health challenges, including 
exposure to fragmented social environments that have higher rates of violence and 
sexually transmitted diseases.” (p. 2 of Executive Summary, attached) 

● A pattern of disrespect and lack of equitable process by the applicant (and lack of 
guidance from the city) with neighbors shows ongoing threat of disclusion to 
neighbors as part of this development.  See email attachments--developer decision 
to not do MOU with the GES Coalition after committing to one, extremely limited 
outreach to neighbors, lack of follow up or feedback taken from any neighborhood 
sessions (done at final hour), and rejection of request for additional time to work 
with the neighborhood. We feel this is why it is necessary to have conditions, as the 
developer has not shown they are able to proactively work with the neighborhood. 
Not a single interaction (back and forth) was had with Swansea neighbors until a 
news article came out after Council Land Use Transportation and Infrastructure 
Committee and neighbors became aware of this project.  

● Environmental impacts make this site not ideal for a large amount of units.  See 
“Existing and proposed truck routes map” (p.58 ESNP) and “Railroad map” (p.52 
ESNP) that show this site is surrounded by 2 major truck routes on 40th and York 
and 3 major railroad crossings (heavy rail and commuter rail).  The site plans shown 
so far show housing extremely close to the rail.  Trucks and rail are 2 forces 
extremely hard to move or change.  

● The existing circumstances are already an extremely unsafe situation, where you 
have pedestrians (especially middle and high schoolers) and traffic that backs up 
from constant train traffic on Clayton and York.  There are limited ways (York, 
Clayton or Steele) to get through to 43rd St. and Clayton is the neighborhood arterial 
that is a very frequently used street by neighbors, crossing Dunham Park on the 
other side of the train tracks.  Adding units that equal more than 40% increase of 

https://humanimpact.org/hipprojects/health-and-equity-impacts-of-the-proposed-reef-development-project-in-south-central-la/
https://humanimpact.org/hipprojects/health-and-equity-impacts-of-the-proposed-reef-development-project-in-south-central-la/


 

households in Swansea to this small, restricted-by-trains area will cause unsafe 
circumstances, especially for pedestrians. 

● I-70 construction is extremely heavy currently in the neighborhood, and set to last 
an additional 4 years.  Elyria Swansea neighbors are already heavily impacted by air 
quality, noise, walkability/bikeability, traffic, and overall quality of life.  The 
neighbors can’t handle another large scale construction project at the same time, 
especially when it has not been fully analyzed by the City/contractors as to how the 
construction projects will overlap.  

● Criminalization/Discrimination of young people, people of color and neighborhood 
people at this property.  A large private property on walking routes of 2 
middle/high schools in the neighborhood with “retail” and “open space” that may 
not really be open to young people of color is worrisome for the health and 
well-being of young Swansea residents and could create unnecessary arrests and/or 
conflicts.  With no neighborhood agreement in place, or commitment to local 
businesses there is additional risk to young people from this property rezoning. 

Are there circumstances that justify the rezoning?  

● Circumstances the applicant uses cite the public investment in the area (greenway, 
transit station) that are also factors in amplifying gentrification and displacement. 
The circumstances used in CLT/Brothers and Habitat rezones (used as precedents 
in this case) were specifically addressing the need for permanently affordable 
housing as needed due to public investments already raising the property values 
and causing displacement.  The circumstances merit equitable development (see 
attached collective ask). 

● The circumstances in the neighborhood now (involuntary displacement, 
construction) merit the conditions to have a Community Benefits Agreement  

Is the rezoning consistent with the neighborhood context?  

● The single family home character in Swansea is different than this proposal which is 
multi-unit, multi-story  

● There is no effort to be neighborhood or culturally relevant to the neighborhood 
● The most recent rezone cases in Swansea (Habitat, Brothers and ULC) used as 

precedent by the applicant all had extensive community outreach, buy-in, and deep 
equitable and affordability plans and commitments.  

 



 

Does the rezoning align with the zone district’s purpose and intent?  

● I-MX-3 zoning is supposed to be a buffer to industrial but it is actually putting 
housing directly next to rail, thus increasing resident proximity to industrial, not 
“buffering” it 

● While the IMX3 zoning is a low-level of density, if a full neighborhood process and 
equitable development process was done,  a potentially more creative set-back style 
of zoning could better accommodate the situation, get units away from the rail and 
incorporate more affordability. 

 

Would it result in consistent regulations for each property with the same zoning 
designation citywide?  

● We are concerned about the precedent this sets in neighborhoods that IMX3 zoning 
is intended for huge amounts of luxury housing.  Considering the “future concept 
land use plan and areas of change map” (p. 96 ESNP) for industrial properties map 
in the Elyria Swansea plan (also attached), this type of rezone could open the door 
for similar projects surrounding the residential core of Swansea and without 
equitable principles that would address displacement of neighbors.  This is 
extremely concerning to neighbors if ongoing change does not involve the 
neighborhood’s participation.  This puts over half of the land in Swansea in an “area 
of change” where this project could ​set a precedent of not involving the 
neighborhood and not doing equitable development/process moving forward. 
There needs to be an Equitable Development Plan for GES that guides all large scale 
development. 

● If conditions were added, they could be consistently added to rezones of a certain 
size that are proposing market-rate units in low income neighborhoods of a 
displacement-vulnerable population that is predominantly in civil rights protected 
classes. 

Ongoing Community Concerns:  

● Lack of outreach to Swansea community and surrounding neighbors; valid 
community concerns left unaddressed; no relationship formed with developer, no 
commitments or agreements with neighborhood. 

● “Benefits” not for Community; no relevance or alignment with community needs or 
culture. 



 

● Too much housing (equals 40% of existing units in E-S) in one area 
● Affordability/Gentrification/Displacement  
● Accessibility for neighbors (both to housing, commercial/retail spaces, open spaces)  
● Traffic; parking; impact to arterial roads 
● No General Development Plan; Development Agreement did not include neighbors, 

neighbors not included in Open Space Plan 
● Use of an outdated neighborhood plan; neighborhood plan used as the neighbors 

word without the neighbors 
● Lots of seniors and big families in area; majority of renters are extremely vulnerable 

to involuntary displacement 
 
Thank you for your consideration, 
 
Globeville Elyria Swansea Coalition Organizing for Health and Housing Justice  
































































